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SUBJECT

Today’s briefing is the second of two briefings on Metro’s plans to restore service that was cut during the pandemic. 

Last month, Metro shared its plans for service restoration that will occur as part of the Fall 2021 service change. The second briefing, to be provided at today’s RTC meeting, will focus on service restoration planning for 2022 and 2023. 

SUMMARY

Metro implemented emergency transit service reductions in March and April 2020, and adjusted that reduced service in June and September 2020, with additional adjustments and some service restoration in March 2021 and trips restored on six bus routes in June 2021. 

Metro is currently operating approximately 85 percent of its pre-COVID-19 service levels. Systemwide, just under 400,000 Metro service hours are currently suspended. Although buses had previously been operating with limited passenger capacity during the pandemic to allow passengers to distance, Metro returned to full passenger capacity on all its services on July 3, 2021.

King County’s adopted 2021-2022 biennial budget funds a return to pre-COVID transit service levels by the end of 2022, not including any changes to service funded by the City of Seattle through its Transportation Benefit District funding measure. 

Metro staff state that the current plan is to restore approximately half the suspended service during the Fall 2021 service change. For the remaining service to be restored during 2022 (approximately 200,000 service hours) and continued adjustments anticipated during 2023, Metro staff have noted that they are still in the planning process. 

Metro shared information at the June RTC meeting on service restoration planned for Fall 2021. Today’s briefing will cover service restoration planning for 2022 and 2023.


BACKGROUND 

In response to declining ridership and to ensure safe operating conditions for its employees, Metro began implementing emergency transit service reductions[footnoteRef:1] on March 23, 2020. Metro implemented several additional rounds of emergency service reductions in April 2020, reducing weekday transit trips by 27 percent. Metro restored some reduced service in June 2020 and made additional service restorations and adjustments during the September 2020 and March 2021[footnoteRef:2] service changes. On June 26, 2021, in response to an uptick in ridership, Metro restored trips on six routes.[footnoteRef:3] [1:  KCC 28.94.020.B.2.a. states that “if, in the opinion of the director, an emergency exists that requires any change to established routes, schedules or classes of service, the director may implement such a change for such a period as may be necessary in the director's judgment or until such a time as the council shall establish by ordinance otherwise.  Such changes that the director intends to be permanent shall be reported in writing to the chair of the council.”]  [2:  At the March 2021 service change, Metro added service to 15 routes with high ridership demand while suspending service on 10 peak-hour routes with low demand. ]  [3:  Trips were restored on Routes 208, 225, 226, 241, 250, and 255 (https://kingcountymetro.blog/2021/06/25/king-county-metro-to-restore-trips-on-six-bus-routes/) ] 


In addition to reducing the amount of transit service, Metro also blocked off seats on buses that were still operating, in response to social distancing guidelines issued by the Centers for Disease Control. This action reduced seated rider capacity on each bus to approximately 24 percent of pre-COVID capacity. During 2021, as the rate of vaccination has increased, Metro has begun restoring seating capacity on buses: on April 7, 2021, Metro increased passenger limits to 50 percent of pre-COVID seated capacity (40 percent of total seated and standing pre-COVID capacity),[footnoteRef:4] and on July 3, 2021, Metro restored normal passenger capacity on all services.[footnoteRef:5] [4:  For a 40-foot bus, this increase in capacity increased the number of passengers from 12 to 20 riders; and for a 60-foot bus, from 18 to 30 riders.]  [5:  King County Metro, Metro Matters blog, Transit returning to full capacity, June 30, 2021,  https://kingcountymetro.blog/2021/06/30/transit-returning-to-full-capacity/ ] 


Metro also undertook a number of operational changes in response to the pandemic, including eliminating fare collection from March 21 to October 1, 2020; restricting boarding to rear doors only during that time and restoring front-door boarding only after installing dividers between operators and riders; requiring masks for operators and passengers and providing mask dispensers on board buses; sanitizing bus coaches daily; and installing new air filtration systems on coaches.

Current Metro operations. Metro is currently operating approximately 85 percent of its pre-COVID-19 service levels, providing about 11,000 bus trips carrying 150,000 riders each day.[footnoteRef:6],[footnoteRef:7] Systemwide, just under 400,000 Metro service hours are currently suspended. As of July 3, 2021, Metro vehicles are operating at full passenger capacity. [6:  Prior to the pandemic, Metro had nearly 450,000 average weekday boardings.]  [7:  See Metro’s Rider Dashboard (The Dash) for additional pandemic ridership and route information] 


Fall 2021 service restoration. King County’s adopted 2021-2022 biennial budget funds a return to pre-COVID transit service levels by the end of 2022, not including any changes to service funded by the City of Seattle.[footnoteRef:8] As Metro staff briefed the RTC in June 2021, Metro will restore approximately half the suspended service at the Fall 2021 (October 2, 2021) service change. Service will be restored on 38 routes, including 21 that are currently suspended in full. Additional service hours will be restored as part of the North Link Connections project.[footnoteRef:9]  [8:  In November 2014, Seattle voters approved a six-year transportation funding measure comprised of a 0.1% sales tax and a $60 vehicle license fee. In March 2020, prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, Seattle was using this funding to purchase 358,851 hours of fixed-route Metro transit service on 55 routes. In November 2020, Seattle voters renewed the funding measure by approving a 0.15% sales tax increase that expires March 31, 2027. The new funding measure is smaller than the previous one and includes a larger set of funding priorities. Following COVID-19 service reductions, by September 2020, Seattle was purchasing 183,941 Metro fixed-route service hours on 35 routes. This service level was used as the baseline for the new funding measure and is anticipated to continue through at least September 2021.]  [9:  Ordinance 19280] 


The service restored by Metro up to and including the Fall 2021 service change has been restored based on the existing adopted Service Guidelines, with routes prioritized for restoration or suspension based on equity and productivity during the pandemic. A total of seven routes were added to the restoration plan based on equity considerations.[footnoteRef:10] Supplemental service that was added during the pandemic to meet the needs of essential workers will be maintained to ensure those routes can accommodate returning riders. Metro staff note that they will continue to study capacity and may add additional supplemental service as needed. [10:  Equity considerations included routes in areas with high Opportunity Scores; routes that restore access to community amenities; routes that restore access to equity priority employment areas; routes that restore access to equity priority residential areas; and routes that address gaps identified in survey feedback.] 


For service that will remain suspended beyond the Fall 2021 service change:
· 19 routes remain fully suspended
· 49 routes have reduced service levels (26 of these routes have some service restored in Fall 2021).

2022 Service Restoration. For the remaining service (approximately 200,000 service hours) to be restored during 2022, Metro indicates that the plan is to restore service to all routes during the Spring 2022 service change. This restoration, like the Fall 2021 service restoration, would be made administratively, using the General Manager’s emergency authority[footnoteRef:11] to suspend and then restore service in times of crisis.  [11:  KCC 28.94.020.B.2.a.] 


Because commuting patterns and transit needs post-pandemic are not yet clear, Metro staff indicate that they intend to administrative fine-tune service patterns during the Fall 2022 and Spring 2023 service changes based on observed ridership and travel patterns. These changes are anticipated to be minor, below the threshold[footnoteRef:12] that would require County Council approval by ordinance. [12:  KCC 28.04.020.B allows Metro’s General Manager to make service changes administratively to change a route’s established weekly service hours by 25 percent or less; change a route’s location by less than one-half mile from any existing stop; or simply change route numbers. All other changes (except emergency changes) require Council approval.] 


As with the Fall 2021 service restoration, Metro staff indicate that the remaining service restoration will be planned during data and analysis about regional transit demand, equity, and the annual System Evaluation, as well as community input from stakeholder meetings, a Mobility Board, employer engagement, and rider surveys. Metro is also engaging in outreach and advertising to encourage riders back to transit.

Metro staff have noted that they are continuing a three-phase engagement process organized around the regular Fall and Spring service changes in 2021, 2022, and 2023:

· Phase I engagement (Fall 2021 service change)
Mobility Board workshop (Feb 2021)
Community and employer stakeholder groups (Summer 2020, Winter 2021)
Rider survey (Feb-March 2021)

· Phase II engagement (Spring 2022 and Fall 2022 service changes)
Community and employer stakeholder groups (ongoing)
Information about how stakeholder input informed recovery plan
Review of rider input from Phase I

· Phase III engagement (Spring 2023 and Fall 2023 service changes)
Community and employer stakeholder groups
Focused engagement to understand changes in demand and priorities for service changes

INVITED

· Bill Bryant, Managing Director, Service Development, Metro Transit Department
· Graydon Newman, Service Planning Supervisor, Metro Transit Department

ATTACHMENTS

1. Metro presentation: 2022-2023 Service Recovery Planning 
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